Public Interest Law Reporter

Volume 15 Issue 2 Spring 2010

Article 9

2010

Amidst Controversy over Federal 287(g)Immigration Program, Arizona Approves Immigration Trespassing Crime under New Law

Christina McMahon

Follow this and additional works at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/pilr



Part of the Immigration Law Commons

Recommended Citation

Christina McMahon, Amidst Controversy over Federal 287(g) Immigration Program, Arizona Approves Immigration Trespassing Crime under New Law, 15 Pub. Interest L. Rptr. 141 (2010).

Available at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/pilr/vol15/iss2/9

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by LAW eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Public Interest Law Reporter by an authorized administrator of LAW eCommons. For more information, please contact law-library@luc.edu.

AMIDST CONTROVERSY OVER FEDERAL 287(g) IMMIGRATION PROGRAM, ARIZONA APPROVES IMMIGRATION TRESPASSING CRIME UNDER NEW LAW

by Christina McMahon

In 2008, Velia Meraz and Manuel Nieto, Jr. were traveling to their Phoenix, Ariz. auto-repair store when four local law enforcement patrol cars blocked their path. Officers then surrounded Meraz and Nieto with weapons raised.¹

The officers, who had been conducting an immigration sweep near the store, believed that Meraz and Nieto were undocumented aliens.²

Though Nieto, born and raised in Chicago, Ill., was not charged with any infraction, he was pulled from his car and pressed face first against the glass window.³ The officers released Meraz and Nieto after running Nieto's drivers license through a computer to prove his U.S. citizenship.⁴ However, Nieto claims the officers, operating under a federal 287(g) agreement authorizing local police agencies to enforce federal immigration law, were "overstepping the line."⁵

The 287(g) program, which is the section of the 1996 Illegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act (IIRIRA) that authorizes it, provides for U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) to train local police agencies in federal immigration enforcement.⁶ The local agencies must sign an ICE-issued Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) to participate in the 287(g) program.⁷

The 287(g) program has increased dramatically since 2006, from eight participating agencies with a \$5 million federal budget to 67 participating agencies with a \$54 million budget in 2009. Supporters claim there have been "phenomenal results . . . as a force multiplier for ICE" to target problems associated with illegal immigration, such as gangs, drugs and human smuggling. However, opponents contend the agreements have led to racial profiling in some immigrant communities. However, opponents communities.

Last year, the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) revised procedures following these claims of racial profiling and a U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO) report citing a lack of program objectives and federal oversight. DHS issued a revised MOA that all participating agencies needed to sign by Oct. 10, 2009. Sixty-seven agencies signed the new MOA, which specifically asked participants to prioritize targeting undocumented aliens who have committed serious crimes, such as murder, rape or robbery, in an effort to minimize those detained for minor civil infractions.

However, the Arizona state legislature recently passed a law that may obviate the need for 287(g) agreements entirely.¹⁴ The new law, SB1070, broadens the state crime of trespassing to apply to all undocumented immigrants within the state.¹⁵ Therefore, the law places all incidents of undocumented immigration

squarely within the state police power, allowing local law enforcement to pursue immigration violations without federal approval.¹⁶

ARIZONA: "GROUND ZERO" OF THE IMMIGRATION BATTLE

Maricopa County Sheriff Joe Arpaio, famous for conducting widespread sweeps of Hispanic neighborhoods under the pretext of looking for "criminal aliens" pursuant to 287(g) agreements, detained Meraz and Nieto. 17 Meraz and Nieto, however, are not alone. Since 2007, Arpaio has detained over 30,000 other undocumented immigrants, often for minor traffic violations. 18 Due to the number of undocumented immigrants apprehended last year, Maricopa County law enforcement needed to set up a separate "Tent City" outside of the local jail to support the overflow of immigrants detained.¹⁹

Maricopa County is not the only area taking an aggressive approach to local enforcement of federal immigration laws.²⁰ According to Joanne Lin, legislative counsel for the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU), "Joe Arpaio might be the most extreme and obnoxious version of 287(g) run amok, but he is not aberrational. We have examples all across the country of local law enforcement using their authority under the program to harass U.S. citizens and people who look foreign."21

ICE officials claim that the 287(g) program was intended to address "serious crime . . . committed by removable aliens."22 However, according to the GAO, several local agencies are using 287(g) to remove undocumented immigrants for violations of minor civil infractions, which is "contrary to the objective of the program."23

Last October, following claims of racial profiling during immigration sweeps, DHS revoked a 287(g) agreement with Maricopa County that allowed 160 of Arpaio's deputies to enforce federal immigration law.²⁴ Despite this attempt to deter the improper implementation of 287(g) agreements, Arpaio has chosen to ignore the DHS decision and has begun training all 881 of his deputies.²⁵ Arpaio claims the right to do so under the "inherent authority" of local police to stop and arrest people in order to enforce immigration law.²⁶

Addressing Arpaio's actions, Muzaffar Chishti, director of the Migration Policy Institute (MPI), states, "[T]hey claim they have the right on their own to hold someone up without an ICE detainer. What will be challenged is that they can't just hold people on the basis of an immigration suspicion."²⁷

The Arizona state legislature, however, supports Arpaio.²⁸ Recently, the legislature gave local law enforcement this power by making federal immigration violations a state crime.²⁹

IMMIGRATION BILL

On April 23, 2010, Gov. Jan Brewer signed into law SB1070, a sweeping immigration bill that creates a statewide obligation to enforce federal immigration law.³⁰ This law replaces the 287(g) agreements, in which city or county governments previously decided enforcement of federal immigration.³¹ Moreover, the law makes Arizona the first state to enact a crime of "immigration trespassing."³² Making immigration trespassing a crime means that an undocumented immigrant could be criminally punished for his or her mere presence in the state.³³ A House amendment to SB1070 replaced the term "immigration trespassing" with "willful failure to complete or carry an alien registration document."³⁴ However, this amendment did not alter the substance of the violation.³⁵

Even citizens or legal immigrants who happen to leave their home without their documents could be arrested and detained under the law.³⁶ A first-offense violation of SB1070 is a misdemeanor punishable by up to six months in prison.³⁷ Subsequent violations are felonies punishable by one-and-a-half to three years imprisonment.³⁸ The law allows local agents to detain a person "where reasonable suspicion exists that the person is an alien who is unlawfully present in the United States."³⁹

Opponents criticize the law's failure to address what specifically will amount to reasonable suspicion. Historically, only federal immigration officials had authority to detain a person solely for civil immigration violations based on "reasonable suspicion." Under 287(g), local law enforcement may only detain for "probable cause." 42

Opponents are particularly concerned about the trespassing provision, stating that it will increase racial profiling.⁴³ They argue that U.S. citizens and legal immigrants will be approached on the basis of their skin color.⁴⁴ "Bills like this

that cast a net so wide are guaranteed to trap U.S. citizens," states Jennifer Allen, director of Border Action Network. 45 "It gives too much authority to poorly trained, unaccountable officers. Also, crimes are going unreported because people are becoming afraid that their immigration status will become the main issue, and they will be deported."46

However, Jessica Vaughn, senior policy analyst at the Center for Immigration Studies, claims that this argument is "a complete myth not supported by any kind of [evidence] . . . Victims of crime simply are [not] going to be subject to removal orders."47

Alternatively, SB1070 sponsor Republican Sen. Russell Pearce states that the trespassing provision will not be used on a wide scale, and local officers are not required to arrest all illegal immigrants under the law. 48 "[This bill] will take the political handcuffs off of law enforcement," he states. 49

Additionally, Sheriff Arpaio claims the two-hour training session that each deputy receives to enforce federal immigration law will now include information on how to identify undocumented immigrants and avoid racial profiling.⁵⁰ However, opponents argue that there is no way to target undocumented immigrants without racial profiling.⁵¹ When asked, Gov. Jan Brewer admitted, "I do [not] know what an undocumented person looks like."52

The passage of this bill has also returned attention to the Obama Administration's promise to issue sweeping immigration reform.⁵³ Gov. Brewer claims that the law is necessary because the lack of federal immigration reform has forced the states to act in protection of their borders, stating, "We in Arizona have been more than patient waiting for Washington to act."54 Minutes before Gov. Brewer signed the bill into law, President Obama criticized it as "misguided" and urged that congressional failure to pass immigration reform quickly will "only open the door to irresponsibility by others." 55 President Obama additionally warned that SB1070 could violate citizen's civil rights, and urged the Justice Department to monitor the law's implementation.⁵⁶

Whether such measures will be sufficient to avoid racial profiling remains to be seen. However, with this unprecedented new immigration law, it seems that Arizona will have its hands full balancing new law enforcement freedoms with the civil rights of U.S. citizens and legal immigrants in the state.

Notes

- 1 Daniel Gonzalez, *US Citizens Claim Profiling, Join Lawsuit Against Sheriff Arpaio*, The Ariz. Republic, July 17, 2008, *available at* http://www.azcentral.com/news/articles/2008/07/17/2008 0717profiling0717.html.
- 2 Id.
- 3 *Id*.
- 4 Id.
- 5 *Id*.
- 6 Muzaffar Chishti & Claire Bergeron, New and Revised ICE Agreements with State and Local Law Enforcement Met with Criticism, Migration Information Source, Aug. 17, 2009, available at http://www.migrationinformation.org/USFocus/display.cfm?id=738.
- 7 Matt Saldana, *Homeland Security Institutes New Rules for 287(g) Program, a Suspect Device*, IND. WEEKLY, July 22, 2009, *available at* http://www.indyweek.com/indyweek/homeland-security-institutes-new-rules-for-287g-program.html.
- 8 Chishti & Bergeron, supra note 6.
- 9 Eleanor Stables, *State and Local Enforcement- 287(g) Program*, Midwest Coalition for Human Rights, *available at* http://www.midwesthumanrights.org/state-and-local-enforcement-287-g-program (last visited Mar. 24, 2010) (*citing* Center for Immigration Studies senior policy analyst Jessica Vaughn).
- 10 Gonzalez, supra note 1.
- 11 Ia
- 12 Chishti & Bergeron, supra note 6.
- 13 ICE Announces Standardized 287(g) Agreements with 67 State and Local Law Enforcement Partners, U.S. Immigration & Customs Enforcement, Oct. 16, 2009, available at http://www.ice.gov/pi/nr/0910/091016washingtondc.htm.
- 14 Id.
- 15 Jaques Billeaud, *AZ May Criminalize Presence of Illegal Immigrants*, Associated Press, Mar. 2, 2010, *available at* http://article.wn.com/view/2010/03/02/AZ_may_criminalize_presence_of_illegal_immigrants_6/.
- 16 *Id*.
- 17 Gonzalez, supra note 1.; Migrant-Law Training on Tap, The Ariz. Republic, 2010 WLNR 2713978, 1, Feb. 9, 2010.
- 18 Valeria Fernandez, *Arizona Sheriff to Unleash 800 Deputies on Undocumented Immigrants*, New Am. Media, Feb. 10, 2010, *available at* http://news.newamericamedia.org/news/view_article.html?article_id=02e68788da8ae19e80db0e37da64848e.
- 19 Sheriff Joe Arpaio Setting Up Separate Tent City for Illegals, PHOENIX BUS. J., Feb. 3, 2009, available at http://phoenix.bizjournals.com/phoenix/stories/2009/02/02/daily31.html (last visited Mar. 3, 2010).
- 20 Daphne Eviatar, *Feds Fail to Prevent Police Abuse*, The Washington Indep., Mar. 9, 2009, *available at* http://washingtonindependent.com/32926/scrutiny-of-immigration-policy-finds-wide-spread-abuse.
- 21 Id.
- 22 Id.
- 23 Id.
- 24 Fernandez, supra note 18.
- 25 Id.

- 26 Id.; "Inherent authority" announced in a 2002 opinion of the Department of Justice Office of Legal Counsel (OLC) relating to anti-terrorism. After the 9/11 terrorist attacks, Attorney General John Ashcroft announced in a legal opinion written by the OLC on June 6, 2002 that state and local police have the "inherent authority" to enforce civil and criminal violations of immigration law, but that such authority should apply only to the "narrow anti-terrorism mission."
- 27 Id.
- 28 Billeaud, supra note 15.
- 29 Id.
- 30 Id.
- 31 Id.
- 32 S.B. 1070, 49th Gen. Assem., 2nd Reg. Sess. (Ariz. 2010).
- 33 Id.
- 34 Id.
- 35 *Id*.
- 36 Id.
- 37 S.B. 1070, 49th Gen. Assem., 2nd Reg. Sess. (Ariz. 2010).
- 38 Billeaud, supra note 15.
- 39 S.B. 1070, 49th Gen. Assem., 2nd Reg. Sess. (Ariz. 2010).
- 40 "Arizona's SB1070 cannot answer what an undocumented immigrant will look like?" Weblog. *Restore Fairness*, http://restorefairness.org/2010/04/arizonas-sb1070-cannot-answer-what-an-undocumented-immigrant-looks-like/ (last visited Apr. 26, 2010).
- 41 Patrik Jonsson, *Immigration Crackdown Debated*, Christian Sci. Monitor, Nov. 3, 2006, *available at* http://www.csmonitor.com/2006/1103/p02s02-usju.html (last visited Mar. 3, 2010).
- 42 Stables, supra note 9.
- 43 Billeaud, supra note 15.
- 44 Id.
- 45 *Id*.
- 46 Id.
- 47 Stables, supra note 9.
- 48 Id.
- 49 Luige del Puerto, *Arizona Senate Panel OKs Mandatory Residency Checks, Ban on Day Labor*. ARIZ. CAPITOL TIMES, Jan. 20, 2010, *available at* http://www.allbusiness.com/government/government-bodies-offices-legislative/.
- 50 Migrant Law Training on Tap, supra note 17.
- 51 Telephone Interview with Jennifer Allen, Director of Border Action Network, in Tucson, Ariz. (Mar. 5, 2010).
- 52 Restore Fairness, supra note 40.
- 53 Anne E. Komblut, *Arizona governor signs immigration bill, reopening national debate,* The Washington Post, Apr. 24, 2010, *available at* http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/04/23/AR2010042301441.html?hpid%3Dtopnews.
- 54 Id.
- 55 *Id.*, Jorge Mario-Cabrera, *Arizona's SB1070 Is a Cry for Help*, The HUFFINGTON POST, Apr. 24, 2010, *available at* http://www.huffingtonpost.com/jorgemario-cabrera/arizonas-sb 1070-is-a-cry_b_551114.html.
- 56 Komblut, supra note 53.